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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

Located at the corner of 4th Street and Victor Avenue in Victor, the Victor Hotel is 
a semi-detached, rectangular structure, four stories in height, and built of load- 
bearing brick set over a basement that originally held a bank safe. The main or west 
facade has five bays, the south facade three bays, though in each case the width of 
the bays varies since they are subdivided into single or paired windows. The roof is 
flat, and there are four chimneys.

The secondary features give the structure its characteristic appearance as a turn-of- 
the-century building. The west and south, or street sides, are made of hard-burned, 
tan brick, while the north and east sides are simple sand brick. All are laid in 
courses of stretcher bond. The main entrances and windows are also done in brick, but 
they are put into arched designs, and there are rounded edges below all the windows. 
The southwest corner of the building has brick arches that allow for a recessed 
entrance, which was common on all .structures in the Cripple Creek/Victor area. The 
roof extends three feet beyond the walls and has a boxed cornice with frieze and 
supporting brackets. The original roof was copper, but this was later replaced with 
galvanized sheet metal, which was in turn replaced with a tar covering now deteri 
orated badly. The four chimneys are built into the east and north walls so as not to 
be seen from the street. The fenestration on the first story has been changed some 
what from the original, but the openings are still the same. The main windows are 
very large squares or/rectangles. The mouldings are simple with rounded brick trim. 
The second and third story windows are double hung with one over one sash. All are 
rectangular and.generally paired. The fourth story, however, has paired double hung 
windows that form a broken arch, but again, the even bays of paired windows are 
interrupted by smaller ones. .
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The Bank Block ±s significant for its association with the commercial life of the 
mining camp of Victor and for its architectural features which reflect the character 
istic style of commercial architecture at the turn-of-the-century. It is also signifi 
cant for its association with the Woods brothers, who were among the founders of Victor 
and who played a prominent role in the town's development.

Frank and Harry Woods came out to Colorado from Ohio and eventually got into mining 
and real estate promotion in Cripple Creek, site of the great gold boom in the early 
1890s. A short distance away they bought the so-called Mt. Rosa placer for $1000 and 
converted it into a townsite that they named Victor, As the mines in the locale 
developed into the most important gold-producing area in the state, Victor grew 
rapidly, particularly as a community inhabited by working-class people. The Woods 
brothers got control of a number of mines, including the Gold Coin, and became instant 
millionaires—at least on paper. Then they branched out into other businesses in 
cluding banking. They established a firm on the corner of 4th and Victor in Victor, 
but in 1899 came disaster. Many structures in Victor had been built of readily com 
bustible materials, and as happened in most mining towns, a fire broke out, roared 
through the streets, and destroyed virtually the entire community. Yet Victor re 
built, and the Woods brothers took this occasion to erect the Bank Block, which they 
completed on Christmas Eve, December 24, 1899. Over the next few years their bank 
and several successors operated in the structure, as did many retail and consulting 
businesses; and of course, there were rooms that could be rented for the night. The 
Woods brothers, however, eventually overextended themselves and when the Gold Coin 
began to give out, their fortune dwindled, and they eventually died in poverty. 
Ironically, "millionaires row" in Colorado Springs was then and now named Woods 
Avenue for them.

From an architectural perspective the Bank Building manifests the salient character 
istics of turn-of-the-century commercial design. The large storefront windows, the 
bays, and the cornicework above are all typical of Italianate style in commercial 
buildings but what makes this structure even more important is that it is the largest 
in Victor, dominating the city streetscape.
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